	
	

	


	13 November 2006


Dear Colleague
Education and Inspections Act 2006: Consultation on School Organisation and Governance Regulations and Guidance
I am writing to invite you to submit your views on a package of draft regulations and guidance under the Education and Inspections Act 2006 which received Royal Assent on 8 November.
The Education and Inspections Act gives effect to the commitments in the autumn 2005 Schools White Paper: Higher Standards, Better Schools for All.  It represents a major step forward in the Government’s aim of ensuring that every child in every school in every community gets the education they need to enable them to fulfil their potential.

As the White Paper set out, we know that schools work best when they take responsibility for their own school improvement, working closely with other schools and external partners.  The Act will empower schools by devolving as much decision making to them as possible, while giving local authorities an enhanced strategic role as the champion of pupils and parents.  
The main changes to the school organisation and governance regime in England introduced by the Act are:

· To place local authorities under overarching duties to promote high standards, fair access to educational opportunity and the fulfilment of every child’s educational potential.  Local authorities will also be required to secure diversity in the provision of schools and increase opportunities for parental choice in the provision of schools.  Linked to this, the Act places a specific new duty on local authorities to respond to parental representations about the provision of schools and allows for guidance on this.
· To extend the circumstances in which a local authority must invite proposals in a competition for a new school.  The Education Act 2005 required competitions for new and additional secondary schools, while the 2006 Act will extend this requirement to primary schools and to special schools.  The 2006 Act also carries forward the possibility of applications to the Secretary of State for an exemption from a competition, although the presumption remains that a competition should be the norm.
· To control the circumstances under which proposals for a new community school may be published in a competition, and to specify the process for deciding when a local authority may publish such proposals.
· To restrict change of category provisions so that voluntary and foundation schools can no longer change category to become community schools; similarly foundation special schools will no longer be able to change category to community special.

· To establish the processes and safeguards for schools wishing to become Trust schools, and to introduce a procedure for a Trust school to remove its Trust.
· To make provision about the establishment of Parent Councils in Trust schools where the Trust appoints a majority of governors.

· To abolish School Organisation Committees (SOCs) and introduce new arrangements for local authorities to decide statutory proposals (other than new school competition proposals where they put forward proposals) but with the power to appeal to the adjudicator in some cases. 

· To introduce new powers whereby a local authority can publish proposals to enlarge voluntary schools, increase the number of pupils at foundation or voluntary schools, add/remove sixth form provision, and add/remove SEN provision for voluntary or foundation schools.

· To introduce statutory requirements on new Trusts.
The package of draft regulations and guidance in this consultation largely carry forward the existing school organisation and governance regime, but with some updated and new provisions following on from the policy changes in the Act outlined above.  The Prescribed Alterations regulations will cover all changes to mainstream and special schools including proposals to change category. Accordingly, they set out the detailed legislative provisions that aim to make a reality of greater choice and diversity in the provision of education.  They are aimed at governing bodies, local authorities, parents, organisations interested in promoting a new school and other stakeholders with an interest in becoming involved in the provision and running of schools.  We are also seeking your views on draft regulations which will allow FE institutions to collaborate with each other and with schools; two new consolidated sets of regulations to deal with mainstream and special schools together; and three new consolidated sets of regulations relating to governing body constitution, school federation and new schools.
A full list of the documents contained in this consultation is to be found at Annex A, along with an overview of who can publish and determine proposals, and appeal against decisions, in the new school organisation regime (Annex B); an overview of the circumstances under which the legislation on Trust schools applies (Annex C); and a list of questions to guide the consultation (Annex D). 
Other than the Trust acquisition guidance, we have not enclosed draft statutory guidance for decision makers as we do not anticipate making significant changes to the current guidance used by SOCs. 
We aim to bring these school organisation and governance provisions into force in May 2007.  With effect from this date authorities must run a competition for a new primary school, or seek consent to publish proposals without a competition, for any proposals that have not been published when the regulations come into force.   We also expect SOCs to be abolished in May and the regulations will provide for any proposals not decided before their abolition to be decided under the new arrangements.

We are consulting widely so that as many people as possible with an interest will be able to comment on the draft regulations and guidance.  The consultation documents are available on the Department’s website at www.dfes.gov.uk/consultations, and the site includes a number of online response key questions on which we would particularly welcome your comments.  
Should you wish to make additional comments beyond the online responses, these should be sent to the dedicated consultation mailbox at schoolorg&gov.consultation@dfes.gsi.gov.uk. or by post to:
School Governance Unit
Department for Education and Skills
5th Floor, Sanctuary Buildings
Great Smith Street
London SW1P 3BT

The consultation ends on 4 February 2007.  Please do take the opportunity to respond, so that we can make the regulations and guidance as clear and useful as possible.
If you have any queries about the consultation exercise, please contact Anne Cossins on 020 7925 5410.  If you require paper copies of any of the documents, please contact Sandra Burgher on 020 7925 5728.
Lesley Longstone
Director, School Formation
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